



2017

HOOVER INSTITUTION Summer Policy Boot Camp

Director's Awards Winners

Modernizing Health Care Regulations to Lower the Costs of Medical Services

By Kishan Bhatt, Princeton University

This essay presents supply-side initiatives to curb rising health care costs in the United States. Proposed reforms include modernizing occupational licensing requirements for nurse practitioners, physician assistants, and doctors. Expanding accessibility to health care services is an empirically effective and politically bipartisan policy tool to drive down costs without sacrificing quality.

BACKGROUND

Health care in America is expensive. Although medical innovation in the United States outpaces that of its OECD peers, leading to some of the best population-adjusted outcomes in the world¹, these outcomes vary widely among different racial, socioeconomic, and geographic groups². Experts agree that America's advances in medical technology are responsible for much of the 5.5% average annual growth in real health care spending over the past five decades; today, total health care spending in the United States accounts for nearly one-fifth of national GDP.³

In response to these growing costs and distributional inequities, the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act (ACA) of 2010 implemented the widest-reaching reforms of American health care since the introduction of Medicare and Medicaid in 1965. Republicans and Democrats deeply disagree on the merits of the ACA's individual mandate, the costs of its subsidies for the poor and taxes on the rich, the wisdom of its Medicaid expansion, the status of its state-based exchanges, and the sustainability of its insurance regulations (outlining essential health benefits, banning annual and lifetime limits, capping medical loss ratios, and requiring guaranteed issue and community rating). Yet their legislative standstill over the ACA obstructs a clearer opportunity for consensus in driving down health costs and improving patient access.

Supply-side approaches to spending reduction are underused. Today, arcane and outmoded occupational licenses restrict the availability of medical services. Physicians, who spend close to a decade or more in medical training, are bound by state licensing requirements that inhibit mobility and care delivery across state lines. Scope of practice laws often prohibit nurse practitioners (NPs) and physician assistants (PAs) from delivering basic services such as vaccines and blood tests. When done well, licensing protects consumers by ensuring higher quality service providers. However, overly restrictive requirements harm consumers by limiting supply, which consequently increases prices.⁴

Technology may be the biggest driver of health care spending growth, but health policy ought not to restrain innovation as a default cost-cutting strategy. Instead, modernizing regulations that limit the availability of health services from trained professionals will help to reduce spending while maintaining quality.

ANALYSIS AND POLICY CONSIDERATIONS

As in any other market, supply and demand govern health care prices.

Policy makers have two overall strategies to rein in spending: increase the supply of health services or decrease the demand for them. American health policy has pursued a hybrid of both approaches, capping provider reimbursement and increasing consumer cost-sharing to respectively lower the price and the quantity of health services delivered. However, these traditional tools are inadequate. Physician payment can only be cut so much before triggering an exodus from insurance networks, just as increasing patient out-of-pocket costs too much risks forcing Americans to decide between their health and their financial solvency.

Over twenty million newly-insured Americans will strain the capacity of the system.

The ACA dramatically increased demand for health services by slashing the uninsured rate from 16% in 2010 to 9% in 2016.⁵ This is an issue because the share of general medical practitioners per 1,000 people in the United States ranks near the bottom of comparable high-income countries.⁶ Recent data shows that Medicaid expansion states, which experienced the largest coverage gains, met the increase in demand with more appointment slots per physician, albeit with longer waiting times per appointment.⁷ While encouraging, these results do not change the fact that increasing appointments per physician is an unsustainable strategy.

Americans are open to receiving care from NPs and PAs

Market research surveys show that patients care most about cost and accessibility when it comes to their health care provider.⁸ While about half of Americans prefer going to a primary care doctor for routine visits, nearly two-thirds would choose an NP or PA instead if it reduced their wait time for a visit and/or if it involved a less expensive co-pay.⁹ Indeed, retail clinic use increased tenfold from 2007 to 2009,¹⁰ revealing consumers' preference for basic health services at less expensive, more accessible locations.

NPs and PAs deliver routine medical services at lower cost and comparable quality to primary care physicians.

Routine medical services include administering vaccines, monitoring blood pressure, conducting blood tests, and dispensing inexpensive medications.¹¹ Because retail

clinics staffed by NPs and PAs bill less for the same services, states that relaxed scope of practice (SOP) laws between 2004 and 2007 saw declines in primary care spending without increasing hospitalizations or emergency department visits.¹² The RAND Corporation places estimates for total cost savings from the proliferation of these clinics as high as \$4.4 billion annually.¹³

Doctors are also limited by SOP regulations on NPs and PAs.

SOP laws for NPs and PAs pose an opportunity cost to physicians. Instead of addressing patients with complex diagnostic and treatment challenges, doctors instead are required to divert time and appointments to routine medical services. As nurses and physician assistants take over routine primary care responsibilities, physicians will have greater availability to tackle cases that require their advanced skills.

A useful analog comes from research on dentists' case distribution and income in states that expanded Medicaid dental benefits. Responding to higher patient demand, dentists supplied more weekly visits (without working additional hours or substantially increasing wait times) by shifting the responsibility for routine service delivery to dental hygienists, especially in states with more permissive SOP laws. This research suggests that relaxing SOP laws for NPs and PAs allows primary care doctors to similarly substitute other (less expensive) clinicians for the delivery of routine care, while they take on more difficult cases themselves. Together, this increased supply of services can help the health system to meet higher demand from the newly insured while stabilizing system-wide costs.

Nonreciprocal state physician licensing does not keep pace with advances in telemedicine.

Early adopters of remote patient monitoring systems have lower administrative costs, better patient access to providers, and modest improvements in health outcomes. ¹⁵ However, nonreciprocal state licensure stifles telemedicine's growth. By law, doctors must be licensed in each state that they practice medicine (with few exceptions), even though national standards ensure the quality of medical training and testing. ¹⁶ Because remote patient monitoring across state lines runs afoul of these licenses, Americans are losing out on a cost-saving innovation.

There is broad bipartisan support for modernizing licensing and SOP regulations.

Unlike with the ACA, where public opinion on the law (and its potential repeal) splits sharply along partisan lines,¹⁷ these measures are palatable to different constituencies. Patients benefit by having easier access, lower prices, and shorter waiting times for comparable quality routine primary care. Physicians benefit by having more mobility with their services that would be applied towards more

advanced cases and challenges. NPs and PAs would see greater responsibility by taking on basic health service delivery, which their professional organizations have long advocated for. Finally, payers would see across-the-board cost reductions through less administrative overhead and lower unit prices for basic medical services provided by nonphysicians.

The Bipartisan Policy Center commissioned a working group in 2013 to evaluate the access and affordability of medical services. Their findings highlight a wide gap between the demand for primary care and the projected supply of doctors over the next decade. Written jointly by former Republican and Democratic public servants, this bipartisan conclusion supports supply side reforms as necessary health policy measures.

RECOMMENDATION

The supply side solution has two key steps to reduce regulatory costs in American health care:

- 1. Incentivize states to revise SOP laws. Since 2012, the Center for Medicare and Medicaid Innovation (CMMI) has funded voluntary demonstration projects with nonphysician clinicians taking over routine aspects of patient care, where SOP laws allow.¹⁹ CMMI should make use of its existing relationships with state health regulators to encourage them to adopt more flexible SOP limitations on NPs and PAs.
- 2. Accelerate mutual recognition agreements. Twenty-two states have taken the lead in streamlining the process of domestic, cross-border medical practice by joining the Interstate Medical Licensure Compact (IMLC), an agreement allowing licensed physicians to practice medicine in all other participating states. Actual implementation of mutual recognition, however, has been slow. To speed up this state-level reform, Congress should consider a current bipartisan proposal to fund a voluntary telehealth demonstration project through CMMI.²⁰ Tying federal funding for this telehealth program to participation in multistate licensure agreements such as IMLC will expedite the ability of qualified physicians to deliver care remotely and across state lines.

CONCLUSION

Current health policy discussions center almost entirely on the Affordable Care Act. Yet the focus in today's polarized climate should instead be on fact-based areas of consensus to bring down health spending and improve patient access.

Supply-side reforms do just that. Increasing the responsibility of nonphysician

clinicians and allowing doctors greater mobility to deliver care across state lines represent two achievable and tangible steps to cut costs and maintain high quality in the health care system.

The administration, as well as state governments, can and should take the lead on these initiatives.

¹ Atlas, Scott W. Atlas, Restoring Quality Health Care: A Six-Point Plan for Comprehensive Reform at Lower Cost (Stanford, CA: Hoover Institution Press, 2016).

² Benjamin D. Sommers, Caitlin L. McMurtry, Robert J. Blendon, John M. Benson, and Justin M. Sayde, "Beyond Health Insurance: Remaining Disparities in US Health Care in the Post-ACA Era," *The Milbank Quarterly* 95, no. 1 (March 1, 2017): 43–69, accessed February 13, 2018, doi:10.1111/1468-0009.12245.

³ "National Health Spending 1960–2013," *Health Affairs*, November 23, 2015, accessed February 13, 2018, http://healthaffairs.org/blog/2015/11/23/national-health-spending-1960-2013.

⁴ Jeffrey Zients and Betsey Stevenson, "Trends in Occupational Licensing and Best Practices for Smart Labor Market Regulation," Obama White House Archives, July 28, 2015, accessed February 13, 2018, https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/blog/2015/07/28/trends-occupational-licensing-and-best-practices-smart-labor-market-regulation.

⁵ Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, National Center for Health Statistics, "Early Release of Selected Estimates from the National Health Interview Survey," January—September 2016, news release, February 14, 2017, accessed February 13, 2018, https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/nhis/releases/released201705.htm.

⁶ Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development, "Health Care Resources, 1980-2016: Physicians by Categories," accessed September 2, 2017, http://stats.oecd.org/Index.aspx?QueryId=30173#.

⁷ Daniel Polsky, Molly Candon, Brendan Saloner, Douglas Wissoker, Katherine Hempstead, Genevieve M. Kenney, and Karin Rhodes, "Changes in Primary Care Access Between 2012 and 2016 for New Patients with Medicaid and Private Coverage," *JAMA Internal Medicine 177*, no. 4 (April 1, 2017): 588–90, accessed February 13, 2018, doi:10.1001/jamainternmed.2016.9662.

^{8 &}quot;What Do Consumers Want from Health Care?" infographic, The Advisory Board. June 22, 2015, accessed February 13, 2018, https://www.advisory.com/research/market-innovation-center/resources/posters/what-do-consumers-want-from-health-care.

⁹ Michael J. Dill, Stacie Pankow, Clese Erikson, and Scott Shipman, "Survey Shows Consumers Open To a Greater Role for Physician Assistants and Nurse Practitioners," Health Affairs 32, no. 6 (June 1, 2013): 1135–42, accessed February 13, 2018, doi:10.1377/hlthaff.2012.1150.

- ¹⁰ J. Scott Ashwood, Rachel O. Reid, Claude M. Setodji, Ellerie Weber, Martin Gaynor, and Ateev Mehrotra, "Trends in Retail Clinic Use among the Commercially Insured," *American Journal of Managed Care* 17, no. 11 (November 2011): e443–448.
- 11 Atlas, Restoring Quality Health Care.
- ¹² Joanne Spetz, Stephen T. Parente, Robert J. Town, and Dawn Bazarko, "Scope-Of-Practice Laws for Nurse Practitioners Limit Cost Savings that Can Be Achieved in Retail Clinics," *Health Affairs* 32, no. 11 (November 1, 2013): 1977–84, accessed February 13, 2018, doi:10.1377/hlthaff.2013.0544.
- ¹³ Robin M. Weinick, Rachel M. Burns, and Ateev Mehrotra, "Many Emergency Department Visits Could Be Managed at Urgent Care Centers and Retail Clinics," Health Affairs 29, no. 9 (September 1, 2010): 1630–36, accessed February 13, 2018, doi:10.1377/hlthaff.2009.0748.
- ¹⁴ Tom Buchmueller, Sarah Miller, and Marko Vujicic, "How Do Providers Respond to Public Health Insurance Expansions? Evidence from Adult Medicaid Dental Benefits," NBER Working Paper No. w20053, April 21, 2014, https://papers.ssrn.com/abstract=2427155.
- 15 "Scaling Telehealth Programs: Lessons from Early Adopters," The Commonwealth Fund, January 30, 2013, accessed February 13, 2018, http://www.commonwealthfund.org/Publications/Case-Studies/2013/Jan/Telehealth-Synthesis.aspx.
- ¹⁶ Robert Kocher, "Doctors Without State Borders: Practicing Across State Lines" (blog), Health Affairs, February 18, 2014, accessed February 13, 2018, http://healthaffairs.org/blog/2014/02/18/doctors-without-state-borders-practicing-across-state-lines.
- 17 "The Public's Views on the ACA," Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation, August 11, 2017, accessed February 13, 2018, http://www.kff.org/interactive/kaiser-health-tracking-poll-the-publics-views-on-the-aca/#?response=Favorable--Unfavorable&aRange=twoYear&group=Party%2520ID::Democrat::Republican.
- ¹⁸ Brian Collins, "Strengthening the Health Professional Workforce," Bipartisan Policy Center, August 8, 2013, accessed February 13, 2018, https://bipartisanpolicy.org/blog/strengthening-health-professional-workforce.
- ¹⁹ J. Margo Brooks Carthon, Hilary Barnes, and Danielle Altares Sarik, "Federal Policies Influence Access to Primary Care and Nurse Practitioner Workforce," *The Journal for Nurse Practitioners* 11, no. 5 (May 2015): 526–30.
- ²⁰ "Gardner, Peters Introduce Bipartisan Legislation to Expand Telehealth Services," news release, office of U.S. Senator Cory Gardner, R-CO, March 30, 2017, accessed February 13, 2018, https://www.gardner.senate.gov/newsroom/press-releases/gardner-peters-introduce-bipartisan-legislation-to-expand-telehealth-services.